CONFIDENTIAL



Notes of Patient Participation Group Meeting held at Snodland Medical Practice on 

Wednesday 4th March 2020
Present:
John Stockham – Chairman





Jill Brennan
Diana Stockham - Secretary





Shona Reuss
Dr C Burke







Ron Lawrie
Julie Tullett – Practice Manager




Geoff Craft

Barbara Brown






Margaret Craft

Sue Brooks







Shirley Greasley

Chris Eley







Melanie Randall

Donald Bone (New Member) 

Apologies:  Sarah Hall, Jilly Withey.
Agenda:
1. Introductions and apologies.
2. Minutes of meeting 11th December 2019 and any matters arising.
3. Actions from meeting 11th December 2019.
4. Coronavirus (Covid 19) – Practice Action Plan.
5. Updates from the Practice.
6. Abusive / threatening behaviour towards Reception staff.
7. Public Information Evening – date and arrangements.
8. Any Other Business

9. Date of next meeting.
1. Introduction: - The meeting opened at 6.00pm with the Chairman’s welcome and
thanks to Julie Tullett for attending the meeting during a “manic” week at the Practice.  He then introduced Don Bone, a prospective new PPG member who had taken part in one of the NHS Digital sessions.  He hoped that, having experienced the meeting, Don would decide to become a member.  (He later thanked Dr Burke for attending the meeting with just a few hours’ notice, for which he and the PPG were most grateful – see item 7).
2. Minutes: The minutes of the meeting held on Wednesday 11th December 2019 had been circulated.  There were no matters arising.

3. Actions:  1.  Chairman to consult with Julie Tullett and Members to assess how best to

     promote “Pharmacy First” – Julie commented that although there had
been some t.v. advertising, not all pharmacies were as willing as others to

adopt the principles of the scheme, perhaps due to some being

locums. -  completed.

2. Ron Lawrie to email Julie Tullett re. the “My GP” App not working, for Julie to take up with “MyGP”. – completed.
3. Julie Tullett to expedite updating of doctors’ and staff photographs on

noticeboard in Reception area.  Julie said this was still ongoing, but she

will probably take them herself using her Mobile! – ongoing.
4. Melanie Randall to see if she could obtain West Malling’s Newsletter template – Melanie said that she asked twice already without success.  It was agreed that this should not be pursued. – abandoned.
5. Julie Tullett to update Practice website to remove old information which was no longer applicable. – completed. (NOTE: Ron Lawrie had recently pointed out that the NHS Choices website still shows the Practice as “Dr
Colin-Jones and Partners”.  Julie said she will ensure that when the next registration with NHS Choices takes place, the title of the Practice will be changed).
4. Coronavirus (Covid 19) – Practice Action Plan – Julie explained that there had been a situation at the Practice on 14th February when a patient thought they may have been in contact with a person infected with the virus.  Immediate action was taken to isolate the patient, as well as the member of clinical staff who was with the patient, until advice could be sought from Public Health, England.  It turned out to be a “false alarm”, but they had to be kept in the room, in isolation, for about two hours (and could have been much longer), which meant that water, food and rudimentary toilet facilities had to be provided.  There is now an established Action Plan, together with a Coronavirus box containing essentials as above, which all staff are familiar with, to deal with any future scenario involving the virus, or a suspicion of same.  Julie is updating staff on a daily basis.
If a patient telephones the surgery, they are referred to the NHS website or told to ring 111.  If a patient presents at the front desk with symptoms, but otherwise appear well, they will be advised to go home, ring 111 for advice, and self-isolate if so advised.  If a patient is, or becomes, unwell at the Surgery and have presented with symptoms, they will be isolated in the interview room, the Coronavirus box provided and advice sought from Public Health, England. 

Melanie Randall asked what advice should be given to people with known low immune systems, as they appeared far more vulnerable to this virus.  Julie stated that such patients should, if at all possible, stay away from the Surgery, especially if they are suffering from a cough, cold, sneezing or shortness of breath. They should dial 111.

In answer to a question about doctors’ availability, should the virus take hold, Julie said that they might have to work from home and use available technology to consult with  patients.  We operate a “buddy system” with Thornhills Medical Practice, so workload could be shared.

5. Updates from the Practice – Patient Surveys - Julie handed out copies of the results from the Patient Survey carried out between 29th September and 30th November 2019, using an updated version of the form designed the previous year, in conjunction with the PPG.  The new form had rectified some anomalies from the 2018 version and made it easier to complete.  A couple more amendments will be considered for the 2020 survey.
In 2018, 289 survey forms were sent to patients and 113 were returned.  In 2019, 400 were issued and 168 completed.  Overall, satisfaction levels of services provided by the Practice were a slight improvement on 2018, also a slightly higher percentage of forms completed or returned (42% compared to 39%).
The EMIS system is due to be installed in the Practice in July and provides many facilities not available on the current Vision system.  This is a “cloud-based” system, as opposed to the current server-based system which recently suffered a catastrophic failure.  It is also much more user-friendly and will make entering and amending records as well auditing much easier.  (EMIS is already in use at the Wateringbury and Burham Practices).

“Lost” Prescriptions  - several instances have occurred where prescriptions have been sent electronically to pharmacies, the patient has called for their prescription, only to be told by the pharmacy that they haven’t received it.  These prescriptions are not lost but are stuck somewhere in the “cloud”.  Pharmacies sometimes do not download prescriptions often enough during the day, again resulting in the patient being informed that it hasn’t arrived.  EPS Tracker allows a prescription to be tracked every step of the way and provide definitive information on when issued, its progress and when downloaded by the pharmacy.  An excellent App.
Time taken to get through to the Practice by phone – Julie said that performance on taking calls is consistently monitored and Line One is covered all day, with three additional members of staff taking phone calls during the busiest times, generally between 08.30 and 10.00 a.m.  It is quite difficult to educate patients to phone after 10.00 a.m. for non-urgent enquiries.
Staff Training – staff training takes place weekly so that the doctors can keep staff up-to-date and for any issues or complaints to be discussed and, hopefully, resolved.  Staff are not perfect and errors do occur.  Julie confirmed that she will support staff “to the hilt” when they have done nothing wrong, but if they make a silly mistake or fail to provide the expected level of service to a patient, then she is about to start requiring the staff member to contact the patient themselves to apologise.  All phone calls are recorded so Julie can listen to any conversation and can also hear anything a patient says whilst they are hold.
Chris Eley mentioned the New Snodland Community Neighbourhood Watch Facebook Group and Julie responded that she had withdrawn from the Group due to the constant abusive and derogatory remarks made about the Practice.  John Stockham commented that social media generally allows people to say whatever they want and anything they want and is often demoralising.  Julie also confirmed that the Facebook page set up by Tracey to interact with patients has been closed down, again due to the comments and the fact they patients were trying to bypass the appointments system by asking her to make appointments and then complaining to her when things didn’t go their way.  A shame, but a necessary withdrawal.

6. Abusive / threatening behaviour towards Reception Staff – Julie confirmed that such behaviour will result in a letter being sent to the patient warning them that if such behaviour should be repeated, then they risk being removed from the Practice list.  The record stays on the system for one year.  If such behaviour involves violence, then they can be removed immediately, as happened recently when NHS England responded brilliantly, removed the patient from the list and transferred the patient to a different Practice immediately.
7. Public Information Evening – following discussion at the last meeting in December, it was confirmed that the next Information Evening will be on Strokes and Heart Disease.  The Chairman said that a date for the Evening cannot be fixed until we can confirm the attendance of a relevant Consultant, as well as the availability of PPG members to organise and run the session.  Julie Tullett is on holiday from 3rd to 10th June, Chris Eley is away from 2nd to 15th June and John and Danna Stockham are away from 13th to 20th June, so June is looking a little doubtful.
Dr Burke joined the meeting and was welcomed by the Chairman who expressed the thanks of the PPG to him for attending the meeting at very short notice.  The Information Evening was further discussed briefly and Dr Burke agreed that Dr Singh would be favourite to make contact with a Consultant.  He is currently on holiday, so Julie will liaise with him on his return.  ACTION – Julie Tullett to liaise with Dr Singh re. requesting a Consultant to speak at the Information Evening.

8. Any Other Business – Staff changes – Julie Tullett said that there are three nurses, Helen, a Practice Nurse who joined in February, Julia, a very experienced nurse from London who has just joined and Megan, who has been at the Practice for a year.  She said  they work extremely well together and are a great team.  Also, a new receptionist, Amelia, is doing really well.   Dr Burke said that nursing has very much improved.
Doctors’ hours - Dr Burke outlined the hours of the two Registrars, as well as the GPs and said that the Practice is at full capacity for doctors’ hours.  Waiting times are going down, but are influenced by the influx of chronic diseases and winter illnesses.
Communication with staff -  Julie added that two one-hour sessions each week are now taking place for staff to receive updates from the GPs and other clinical staff and to share issues and solutions.  Staff feel more involved and communication has certainly improved.  The members agreed that this is an excellent idea.
The Chairman asked Dr Burke for his views on handling the Coronavirus and he replied that it was very important to get the message to patients that if they think they have the virus, they should not attend the Surgery, but self-isolate and call 111 for advice.  The problem is that patients will nevertheless still visit the Surgery and this needs managing.  It was suggested that a poster-style message be put on the Snodland Community Neighbourhood Watch page on Facebook.  ACTION – Chairman to liaise with Julie Tullett for appropriate wording.

Vulnerable Patient Groups – Julie Tullett explained the system of identifying elderly vulnerable patients and the process of categorising those patients into two groups so that their needs are monitored.  Amber – monitored monthly.  Red – end-of-life care.  Admin staff can check and alert GP if no contact has been made.  Dr Burke said that some patients are more reliant on others for appointments etc and if they are not on medication, they can slip through the net.  This new process will cover that.
Don Bone asked if the Practice has increased its patient list and whether there are enough doctors for the list size.  Julie said that the Practice has sufficient doctors’ hours on the basis of one full-time doctor for 2,500 patients.

Jill Brennan asked whether St. Peter’s Village is covered by the Practice.  Julie replied that it is the other side of the river and covered by Burham.

Members discussed ways of best publicising the Information Evening and the following were suggested:  Shops and businesses, Snodland Community Neighbourhood Watch page on Facebook, pharmacies, churches, Citizens Advice Bureau, Active Retirement Associations (Larkfield and Snodland), Snodland Council website and the Community Centre.  Barbara Brown said that the CAB is now available in the Council offices at Snodland.
The Chairman mentioned the many posters displayed around the Surgery.  There were too many and looked untidy.  At least one is well out of date.  Julie replied that she would ensure they were updated and reduced in number.

Chris Eley asked for an update on the defective front doors to the Surgery.  Julie said that one had been fixed and the other still waiting to be done.

Ron Lawrie asked what had happened to the blood pressure machine in the Waiting Room.  Julie said this had been on a two-month trial.  Chris Eley commented that there was no privacy when using the machine and people were reluctant to be seen using it.

Melanie Randall praised the excellent care her husband has received from Denise, the paramedic and said was a great asset to the Practice.  Julie said that the paramedic and nurses are in Reception from 08:30 until 09.00 a.m. to assist with assessing patients.  The doctors have agreed to do this as well, to see how it works out.
Don Bone asked about the diabetes nurse.  Dr Burke explained that there is a diabetes nurse within our Primary Care Network who runs a specialist clinic every other week.  A GP will refer patients to the clinic.
Shirley Greasley commented that the NHS Digital course was very good and she had learned a lot from it.  The Chairman remarked that a total of nine people were trained, eight of whom were PPG members.  The CAB may get further funding to provide more courses.

9. Date of next meeting – due to various holiday commitments, a June meeting is not viable.  Suggested new date:  Wednesday 27th May 2020 at 6.00 pm.
(Notes taken by Diana Stockham)
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